COUSIN JACK – How It All Began





On a cold mid winter's night in 1963, a group of interested North Yorke Peninsula sportsmen, were invited and attended a special meeting to discuss the possibilities of running an athletics carnival. From that meeting, a committee was formed to organise the day.





The meeting place was the home of the Head Master of the Moonta High School, Mr Fred Martin. One of the first things to do was to come up with a name for the main race – a 130 yards Gift. After much discussion and really getting nowhere, the Head Master's wife, Mrs Martin, who was listening from an adjacent room, put her head out from behind the door and said, "Why don't you call it the Cousin Jack Gift!"





The Yorke Peninsula had been settled by generations of people from the Cornish area of the United Kingdom and "Cousin Jack" was a term of endearment in the Cornish community. The committee loved it and the name has stuck ever since.





Early in 1964, the first Cousin Jack Gift was run in 40 degree heat at the Moonta Oval. It was won by well known athlete and Port Pirie football umpire, Greg Adams, who had previously won the 1963 Bay Sheffield.





Over the last 37 years, the Cousin Jack Gift has been run at various venues around the North Yorke Peninsula, including Moonta, Kadina, Wallaroo, Maitland and then in the late eighties and early nineties, at Arthurton where it was assisted by the Maitland Lions Club.





Due to the cost of preparing and watering the Arthurton Oval, it was decided to continue the history of the Cousin Jack Gift in Adelaide under the close eye of the South Australian Athletic League. Thankfully, the SAAL has acknowledged the significance of the Cousin Jack Gift by continuing to keep it on the League's calendar.





At the first meeting, it was decided that a large Cornish pasty would be one of the trophies. The Cornish pasty became so famous it was featured in an edition of the Australia Post magazine.





Today, with the increase of girls competing and with some lobbying, two pasties are presented, one each for the Cousin Jack Gift and the Cousin Jenny Gift. The pasties have been baked by Price's Bakery, Kadina – the name behind the famous Cornish pasty.





In the early years, junior events were a feature of the program. The children's races at Arthurton were hotly contested and very competitive and entertaining.





I was a part of that first meeting in 1963 and have been involved with the Cousin Jack Gift ever since. I was fortunate to win the race twice, which was made difficult by the fact that our family helped run the day.





The pleasure of presenting the trophies and the pasties and seeing the looks on the faces of the recipients has encouraged us to continue. I would like to congratulate all the contestants, past and present, especially the winners. However, I think it's about time we changed the rules with respect to trainers because, with 10 Cousin Jack Gift winners, Keith Patching obviously has a liking for pasty!
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